
Delaware Health and Social Services

Medical Care Advisory Council (MCAC)
Meeting Minutes
	Date:          December 10, 2008
Place:         Buena Vista Conference Center, New Castle, DE
Time:          9:00 AM – 11:00 AM
Presiding:  Richard Cherrin
	Members Present:  William Adami, Kris Bennett, Penny Chelucci, Richard Cherrin, George English, Dr. Leonard Nitowski, Dr. Julia Pillsbury, Olga Ramirez, Lisa Schieffert
Members Absent: Judy Chaconas, Susan Ebner, Wendy Gainor, Carlyle Hooff, Jim Lafferty, Brandi Niezgoda, Paula Roy, Yrene Waldron 

Staff Present: Dr. Anthony Brazen (DMMA), Fury Fecondo (EDS), Steve Groff (DMMA), Harry Hill (DMMA), Rosanne Mahaney (DMMA), Sheila Nutter (EDS), Jim Wilton (DMMA), Lisa Zimmerman (DMMA)
Guests: Jake Hubik, CMS


	TOPIC FOR DISCUSSION
	DISCUSSION/ISSUE
	ACTIONS
	FOLLOW-UP RESPONSIBILITY



	Call to Order:

by Richard Cherrin
	· The Medical Care Advisory Council (MCAC) meeting was called to order by Richard Cherrin at 9:03 AM.
	
	

	Approval of Minutes:

by Richard Cherrin


	· Richard moved for acceptance of the September 10, 2008 minutes.  The motion was seconded.  Motion carried, and the minutes were approved as written.

· At a later point in the meeting, Dr. Julia Pillsbury reported an error in the September 10, 2008 minutes which read:  “Harry said the state pays $8 per vaccination.  This rate has not increased in some time.  Dr. Pillsbury stated this is not true – vaccine codes are actually paid below $8 (the rate Medicare pays).”

· Dr. Pillsbury clarified the $8 per vaccination is correct; however, the rate has never been increased; “in some time” should be removed. 

·  Dr. Pillsbury requested her comment be corrected to reflect “Dr. Pillsbury stated that an AP survey that said the State of Delaware is paying at the Medicare rate is not accurate.  The Medicare rate is over $25 for the initial vaccination and over $15 for subsequent vaccinations.  Delaware providers are being reimbursed at one-third to one-half of the cost to deliver the vaccines.”

	
	

	Old Business:
Pharmacy Update

by Fury Fecondo for Cindy Denemark


	· Fury stated the electronic prescribing process is up and running.  Issues with firewalls have been resolved.  At the current time, it is still illegal for controlled substances to be done on e-prescribing; plans are to have this function within the next year.  

· Written prescriptions, printed out on plain white paper using microprint size 5 print, are compliant with tamper resistant prescription and controlled substance requirements.  The receiving pharmacy will require a magnifying glass.

· A blast fax to all pharmacies has been sent.  Meetings have been held with different pharmacy heads.  As a result, the number of claims are down and the problem is being handled well.

· Fury reported on an inaccurate article stating Medicaid is paying millions of dollars on drugs that have not been approved by the FDA.  This was not substantiated, but led to a CMS bi-weekly update listing what medications are not considered to be approved.  Harry noted this was a national situation, not limited to Delaware.  Fury agreed.

· Retail locations experienced problems filling prescriptions in the cough/cold categories, resulting in rejected claims.  After meeting with the DUR Board, a cough/cold formulary for all covered products and approved medications became effective 9/1/2008.
· January’s Drug Utilization Review Board (DUR) meeting will examine the usage of suboxone.  Suboxone is used for narcotic and heroin abuse instead of methadone.  The usage of this drug is skyrocketing.  One doctor reported a 4-fold increase over the past year.  In Delaware, approximately five doctors are the primary prescribers and clients are required to be in a program in order to obtain suboxone.  Usage is monitored through prior authorizations to ascertain if clients are staying on the program.  Follow-up occurs at one month (with one month prior auth); two months (with two months prior auth) and again at six months.
· Richard asked about fraud with the prescription plan.  Fury reported a recent drug bust in Newark of 23 people.  17 were receiving Medicaid.   All prescriptions were written on a prescription pad that was stolen from a doctor’s office.  The ONDD (Office of Narcotics and Dangerous Drugs) was able to identify a pattern leading to the arrests.  Richard questioned the amount of damage caused to Medicaid.  Rosanne responded that it was minimal, less than $1,000. 

	
	

	Old Business:
Medicaid Overview

by Harry Hill

Old Business (continued):

Medicaid Overview

by Harry Hill

Old Business (continued):

Medicaid Overview

by Harry Hill

Old Business (continued):

Medicaid Overview

by Harry Hill


	· Harry reported on the Division’s focus on budget reductions.  A number of transition teams have been established by the Governor elect and are in the process of gathering every possible idea.  All proposals are being considered, but none have been accepted as yet.  DMMA’s budget is more than 15% of the State budget.  A reduction list of 7% for SFY 09 ($38M) and 15% for SFY 10 ($83M) is being requested by the Governor.    
· Changes will require corresponding State plan, systems and policy changes.  This will make it extremely difficult to have in place for SFY 09.
· To reach the amount of budget cuts being requested, elimination of the Expanded Population program may become necessary.  The expanded population is comprised of single adults with income at 100% FPL or less.  There are currently 20,000 clients in this group.  It would produce the $80-100M budget reduction goal for SFY10.   Richard asked whether this was a particularly high use population.  Steve replied yes, many individuals in the Expanded Population have issues that prevent them from being fully employable, including behavioral health or substance abuse issues     
· Dr. Nitowski, a member of Governor elect Markell’s transition team, was encouraged about the participation and amount of good work being done from all levels of the community in the transition subcommittees.  Every State agency is being looked at and every idea is being considered to pass on to the new administration on how to make the necessary changes with as minimal an impact as possible to the community and services.  
George questioned whether the rising unemployment rates correlated with the growing Medicaid population.  Harry responded that there has not typically been a direct correlation, but there may be this time.     Steve noted that two things make direct correlation problematic:  Welfare reform delinked the association between Medicaid and welfare and we actually serve more people with low income.   At the beginning of the recession, if things don’t go too deeply, the marginal group (people working but with low income) are probably already eligible for Medicaid, so we don’t see immediate growth.  We have to wait until it gets deeper when people are in jobs where they earn enough not to be eligible for Medicaid.  Secondly, there is a tendency when the economy is good to grow programs.  So we see expansion at a time when we have money and we shrink programs when we don’t have funds.  Therefore the data could appear skewed.

· Harry stated there are many severe outcomes to weigh when considering cutting the Expanded Population.  
· Harry listed other potential reduction areas:  DPAP, hospital and other provider tax, Money Follows the Person, PPEC rates, dental rates, Chronic Renal Disease Program, CHIP, Medicaid Buy-In, reducing lab rates; pharmacy reimbursement, inpatient and outpatient hospital rates, and eliminating the expanded population.  Only optional programs and services are being considered.
· George questioned if other states are using the various provider taxes.  Harry replied over 40 other states currently use them and explained the hurdles of quickly implementing the tax here for 2009, noting the option continues to be investigated thoroughly.  
· Steve explained the expanded population is optional, but not as a typical Medicaid optional population because they are served through a demonstration waiver from CMS.  We were able to demonstrate by going to managed care for most of our people that we could save enough money to cover this group.  As long as we maintain budget neutrality, CMS allows us to continue coverage.  Normally optional groups are those that CMS recognizes as eligible for Medicaid that states choose to serve without demonstrating budget neutrality by amending the State plan.  In Delaware, the Federal government requires coverage for infants and pregnant women up to 133%, but allows coverage up to 185% of FPL.  Those that fall between 133% and 185% are optional that we have chosen to prevent a gap in services to those children.  CHIP serves those with income between 185% and 200%.  Maintenance of effort requirements would prevent us from covering those children under CHIP.  
· Lisa asked if any other optional populations are being considered for cutting.  Steve replied that every population and optional service is being considered.  Generally they are finding that cuts to optional services would result in a shift in costs elsewhere; a shift to another program that is 100% general funded which would cause the State to lose money; or not considered as a good idea in general.  
· Olga noted that people are falling through the cracks.  She felt that many unemployed people were still not eligible for Medicaid.
· Kris inquired about where Family Planning coverage might fall in the cuts.  Steve replied family planning is part of the demonstration waiver.  He will have to check because normally eligibility is based on moving out of Medicaid eligibility due to earnings and in this case we would be terminating eligibility.  Rosanne noted this is an enhanced match group at 90%.  Kris asked if this group receives any acute care services.  Rosanne confirmed they do not.
· Harry said an increase in the Federal match of 3 or 4% from the new administration would have a huge impact to Delaware.  This option cannot be considered now in budget planning.  Richard asked if this would be granted through an Executive Order.  Steve replied it requires legislation.   In 2003, we received 2.9% extra match.  We only have six months at best for many initiatives to realize a savings.  It is easier to reduce a full year’s budget rather than half a year, and that is why these cuts will be so deep.  
· Harry shared a few highlights of Secretary Meconi’s budget comments:  Money Follows the Person (MFP) is up and running.  We are the first state to implement tamper resistant prescription pads and e-prescribing through Medicaid; Medicaid was fully funded last year.  We are asking for an additional $55M in funds for a total of $590M in 2010 to maintain status quo.
· Dr. Nitowski asked if proposed consolidation of the two state facilities (Governor Bacon and Bissell) was off the table due to political resistance.  Harry responded that he believes it will happen. Advocates would prefer to have community-based placements rather than move all residents to DHCI.  Harry is currently serving on a committee that has not met yet to discuss community placements, so more information will be forthcoming.   Insufficient community placements are a major challenging to implementing this plan.   Dr. Nitowski expressed interest in learning more about any existing barriers since this idea is coming up quite often.
· Steve responded to a question regarding cutting the Breast and Cervical cancer program.  He stated this is a Medicaid optional service.  However, it would not be advantageous to cut this program since it currently has a 65% federal match.  It would not be cost effective to move these individuals to Delaware’s 100% state funded Cancer Treatment Program.   
Richard asked for the downside of doing across the board cuts in reimbursement.   Harry responded that we are looking for a 15% cut in 2009.   Since 15% represents our entire budget, not just the services we provide, the cut would need to be even higher.  Across the board cuts could put some providers out of business.  Bill stated that from a provider’s perspective, the ability to serve the same amount of people will be hampered.   It will cause providers to make harder decisions about what services will be provided.  Richard agreed and noted that hard decisions are being made here about whole groups of people.  Bill Adami stated if providers were to serve a lesser amount of people, they could plan labor costs to be commensurate with lower levels of service; however, serving the same amount of clients with less money will be extremely difficult since most providers are already operating at a high level of efficiency.  He believes there are opportunities to reduce costs in early intervention services.  Unfortunately the current time restraints serve as the biggest challenge to finding any suitable creative alternative, including early intervention.

· Harry concluded the new business noting DMMA’s key staff in attendance and their commitment to serving the community.
· Richard asked for any other discussion items from the group.  Dr. Nitowski said people are discussing many ideas including tapping the rainy day fund and implementing a cigarette tax which could also reduce the cancer rate.  Olga expressed concern about losing services to the expanded population and urged careful consideration of all factors before proceedings.
· Richard stated the letter of support for Harry Hill, DMMA Director, has not yet been drafted.  September meeting minutes specified the letter should also include Rosanne Mahaney, Deputy Director.  The group concurred the letter should be addressed to the Chief of Staff, with a copy to Dennis Rockford.  

· Richard stated his intention to include the stellar performance that the Division of Medicaid and Medical Assistance (DMMA) demonstrated in the Department Health and Social Services (DHSS) Health Assessment survey.  This survey compared the 12 divisions within DHSS.   DMMA’s numbers were incredibly positive on every scale.  Richard congratulated the senior management staff on this accomplishment.  

· Harry thanked the Chairman and explained the survey was done by OASIS, an outside contractor.  A survey was distributed with 80 questions regarding the satisfaction of work.  DMMA was well above average on all 80 questions.

	· Follow up on Family Planning 


	· Steve Groff/DMMA Staff



	New Business:

Managed Care Organization Update

by Rosanne Mahaney
	· Unison, our newest managed care company is up to 36,000 members and is increasing every month.  DPCI is down to serving 71,000 members, but still has the majority of members.   Diamond State Partners is at 8,800 and that program continues to decline in enrollment.  We are continuing work on risk adjusting the MCO rates and are using the services of an actuary to look at the plans’ members diagnoses to determine which plan has the most medically involved members.   Then the rates are adjusted accordingly.   

·  We are preparing to negotiate rates with the plans for next fiscal year by looking at program changes that might impact their costs.  This will begin in February.

· Richard asked if the MCO’s were being kept informed with the budget issues.  Rosanne replied the MCO’s are very interested and are being kept informed in a general way.  She added that not knowing where the cuts will occur makes it challenging to plan for rate negotiations.  Richard asked if both companies were profitable.  Jim replied that it varies.  Unison is experiencing a tougher time since they are in startup.  Start up is always a projection and plans in Medicaid operate with only a 3% margin.  Additionally both plans were acquired by larger plans last year.   DMMA meets with the MCO’s on a monthly basis both together and individually.  We have explained the dynamic of the potential impact of the cuts we’re being asked to look at and that everything is on the table but nothing is certain.  

	
	

	New Business:

Review of Quarterly Quality Assurance Report (Q3)

by Jim Wilton
Review of Emergency Room Utilization

QII 2009 Goals and Objectives

MCAC’s Role and Responsibility
	· Jim referred to page 7 of the attached Medical Management and Delegated Services Unit Quarterly Report for July-September 2008 report.  He pointed out the accomplishments listed for 3rd Qtr are due to the combined efforts of DMMA, Public Health, DSAMH, DSAAPD, DPCI, and Unison.   Each member of the taskforce shares the opportunity to present and review all facets of these quality improvement initiatives.  

· As reported at the last meeting, data reflects that the Emergency Room (ER) is used equally every day of the week and the assumption that  people who utilize ER services do not have access to care someplace else is not true in Delaware.  In Delaware, there is an over utilization problem where people are going to ERs, primary care physicians, pharmacies and specialists all the time.  To explore this problem, a high-level workgroup has been formed and has met twice already. It is comprised of DSAMH, CEOs and Medical Directors of both plans, Senior DMMA staff and others.   The group has identified mental health as a key component.  Discussions regarding the current situation, primary issues and possible interventions will be ongoing.  Jim will keep the Committee updated on this costly problem.   

· QII goals and objectives will be reviewed and set for 2009.  Jim welcomed the Committee’s input and suggestions.  Jim also invited comments and input for the Quality Management Strategies.  Copies of 2008 Goals and Objectives and Management Strategies were distributed during the meeting.

· Responding to the Chairman’s earlier question about MCAC’s function, Jim shared the role and responsibility of this council:   For MCAC, the roles and responsibilities are to review Quality Management Strategy (QMS) efforts; secondly, a forum for input from key stakeholders to quality efforts and key clinical management concerns and lastly, a forum for input on State policy for healthcare delivery to Medicaid enrollees.  Richard thanked Jim for reminding them of the three components:  quality management services initiatives, clinical programs and State policy.


	
	

	Logisticare:
Harry Hill

	· Harry discussed the increase in the number of complaints regarding unreliability of transportation services. Delaware is obligated by Federal mandate to assure transportation for Medicaid recipients.  LogistiCare is contractually required to send out a survey when requested at no cost to us.   Currently they are 120,000 clients eligible for this service at a capitated rate of $6.04 PMPM    Dr. Nitowski said LogistiCare is a managed care provider that subs out the work.  Steve said it would be helpful to us if issues were brought to our attention in order to be addressed.  The company has been good at resolving issues when made aware of them.  Steve Groff surmised many of the problems with providers may ease up now that gas prices have lessened.
· Kris asked if LogistiCare is required to provide car seats for children.  Dr. Nitowski agreed this would be expected.  Rosanne replied it would be followed up.

· Richard questioned if LogistiCare provided emergency transportation.  Steve answered they only provide non emergency transportation.
· Sheila mentioned her satisfaction with the reference to LogistiCare services on recent communications mailed to DPCI clients.  She recommends further reinforcement to remind all clients of this available transportation.  Harry thought Unison would be willing to do the same.  Rosanne will follow up.   
	· Confirm car seats should be provided by LogistiCare providers

· Follow up on additional transportation reminders
	· Steve Groff

· Rosanne Mahaney

	Miscellaneous:

Group
	Richard moved to accept the proposed 2009 dates of March 11, June 10, September 9 and December 9 from 9-11 AM.  Harry pointed out our willingness to meet in-between those dates if necessary.   Dr. Nitowski questioned if the next meeting would fall in sync with the next Joint Finance cycle.  Harry replied that is usually scheduled for the last week in February so the next meeting would be held after.  Richard asked Harry to keep the Committee apprised in the meantime, especially if there are significant shifts.   Harry offered to hold another meeting or teleconference if more convenient.  He suspects most information will be published in the newspaper going forward.
	
	

	IMPORTANT NOTES:
	· Each member must let Anna Krawczyk know if they will attend the March 11, 2009  meeting.  Anna can be reached at 302-368-6610 or via email, at anna.krawczyk@state.de.us.  DMMA requests an accurate head count for preparation of the room and materials.  
	
	


Respectfully submitted,

Anna Krawczyk


1/14/2009



Richard Cherrin
Recorder



Date approved


Chairperson

12/10/08
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